
MINUTES OF THE CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING
CITY OF NEW PORT RICHEY

NEW PORT RICHEY CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS
5919 MAIN STREET, NEW PORT RICHEY, FLORIDA

February 20, 2024
7:00 PM

 

ORDER OF
BUSINESS

1. Call to Order – Roll Call

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Chopper Davis at 7:00 p.m. Those in attendance were
Deputy Mayor Matt Murphy, Councilman Peter Altman, Councilman Mike Peters and Councilwoman
Kelly Mothershead. 
 
Also in attendance were City Manager Debbie L. Manns, City Attorney Timothy Driscoll, City Clerk
Judy Meyers, Finance Director Crystal Dunn, Fire Chief Chris Fitch, Public Works Director Robert
Rivera, Police Chief Bob Kochen, Library Director Andi Figart, Technology and Innovations Director
Robert Greene, Assistant City Manager Gregory Oravec and Human Resources Director Arnel
Wetzel.

2 Pledge of Allegiance

3 Moment of Silence

4 Approval of February 6, 2024 Regular Meeting Minutes

Motion was made to approve the minutes as presented.
 
Motion made by Mike Peters and seconded by Kelly Mothershead.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes:
Altman, Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

5 Proclamation: Black History Month

6 Vox Pop for Items Not Listed on the Agenda or Listed on Consent Agenda

Mayor Davis opened the floor for public comment. The following people came forward to speak:
 

George Romagnoli, 6235 Florida Ave., NPR spoke regarding the City's Small Cities Block
Grant and the renewal of our CDBG application. He urged to look at other areas for grants. He
also spoke regarding working with the Council on housing rehab. 
Judith Allen, 5940 Grand Blvd., NPR spoke regarding the CDBG grant and Mr. Peters' trust. 



Shinikki Whiting, 5755 Indiana Ave., NPR spoke regarding comments made by Council at the
last meeting and Black History Month.
Nathan Pollock, 6153 Massachusetts Ave., NPR spoke regarding a meeting yesterday and
conversation with the City Manager. He inquired when he would get something in writing.
Marlowe Jones, 6141 Pine Hill Rd., PR spoke regarding the last City Council meeting and
elections.
Angela Napolitano, 6013 Adams St., NPR spoke regarding the black wrought iron stop signs.
She stated it took years to get a stop sign. She asked about the cost to the city. She also spoke
regarding drainage, sidewalks, Judith Allen and her mother. 
Jerry Kline, 8607 Parkside Dr., NPR stated his name and address.

 
With no one else coming forward for public comment, Mayor Davis closed Vox Pop.
 
 
 

a Speakers must identify themselves prior to speaking by stating their name and full address for the
record. Speakers shall address the City Council as a whole and refrain from addressing individual
members of the City Council or the City staff. Speakers shall afford the utmost courtesy to the City
Council, to City employees, and to the public, and shall refrain at all times, from rude and derogatory
remarks, reflections as to integrity, abusive comments, and statements as to motives and personalities.

7 Consent Agenda

Motion was made to accept the Consent Agenda.
 
Motion made by Pete Altman and seconded by Matt Murphy.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes: Altman,
Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

a Budget Amendment

b Purchases/Payments for City Council Approval

8 Public Reading of Ordinances

a Second Reading, Ordinance No. 2024-2283: Amendments to Firefighters' Pension Ordinance

City Attorney Driscoll read the proposed ordinance by title only. Upon opening the floor to public
comment, no one came forward therefore Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. Motion was
made to approve the ordinance upon its second and final reading.
 
Motion made by Pete Altman and seconded by Mike Peters.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes: Altman,
Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

b Second Reading, Ordinance No. 2024-2284: Amendments to Police Pension Ordinance

City Attorney Driscoll read the proposed ordinance by title only. Upon opening the floor to public
comment, no one came forward therefore Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. Motion was
made to approve the ordinance upon its second and final reading.
 
Motion made by Mike Peters and seconded by Matt Murphy.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes: Altman,
Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

c Second Reading, Ordinance No. 2024-2285: Modification of the Solid Waste Collection System

City Attorney Driscoll read the proposed ordinance by title only. City Manager Manns introduced
Public Works Director Robert Rivera who then made a presentation to Council. He began his
presentation by highlighting the changes in the proposed ordinance from first reading. City Manager
Manns then provided a summary of the billing process and service levels. Upon opening the floor to



public comment, the following people came forward to speak:
 

June Pearson, 5637 Georgia Ave., NPR spoke regarding Council speaking louder so people in
the back can hear.
Marlowe Jones, 6141 Pine Hill Rd., PR spoke in opposition of the ordinance.
Nathan Pollock, 6153 Massachusetts Ave., NPR spoke about road maintenance assessment,
noise complaints, noise pollution, illegal trash dumping and listening to the people.
Dave Schwendeman, 2940 Meadowood Dr., NPR spoke regarding looking at bigger cities.
Ryan Knoll, 6431 Taylor Ct., NPR spoke regarding a rally at Sims Park.
George Romagnoli, 6235 Florida Ave., NPR spoke regarding an issue he had with a hauler. He
stated we are creating a regulated monopoly. He stated we need to emphasize people can
contact the city if there is an issue with the hauler. 
Darla Schwendeman, 2940 Meadowood Dr., NPR asked about a contract. She also spoke about
noise issues from her mother. She asked about tax funds going to defend a position. 
Charles Weis, 6013 Adams St., NPR asked if two dwellings on one property would be double
billed.
Angela Addino Napolitano, 6013 Adams St., NPR spoke regarding her tax bill, factoring in for
low-income assistance, the interest rate, liens and Code Enforcement. 
Judith Allen, 5940 Grand Blvd., NPR spoke regarding her conversations with Council,
petitions, homestead, and yard debris.

 
With no one else coming forward Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. City Manager Manns
thanked Mr. Romagnoli for his comments and stated a communication will go out to all residents if the
ordinance passes. She stated that all cities play a role in waste management. She stated this is the 11th
time we've spoken about this issue over the last three years. City Manager Manns stated that
information was presented at the last meeting regarding the proposed cost savings. She stated the
intent of the program is not to make money. City Manager Manns stated she is confident in the
program built but acknowledged that there are flaws. She stated we have presented the best model for
the next seven months. She stated she will follow up on the answers that Mr. Pollock is seeking. City
Manager Manns stated that the hauler will provide a monthly report. Councilman Peters stated that this
is the best thing for the majority of the citizens. He stated that we can use the economy of scales to get
the best price. He stated there is a net decrease that the citizens will be paying. He stated he still thinks
billing on the tax roll is best. Deputy Mayor Murphy stated looking at the overall picture the pros are
outweighing the cons. He stated there are 3 to 4 trucks up and down his road twice a week. That will be
down to one. He stated the hauler will be accountable. Deputy Mayor Murphy stated multiple
addresses will be looked at. He stated we have the ability to change the billing system next year. He
stated he is confident the City can address Mr. Pollock's issues. Councilman Altman stated that he
made it clear a while ago that he has knowledge of this. He spoke about Ms. Baker's previous
comments. He stated the notices were sent to the public without a meeting from the dais. Councilman
Altman stated he is excited that JD Parker was chosen. He then spoke about the net operating revenue.
He stated that the numbers are incorrect. He stated he has asked over and over what it would cost to put
the fee on the water bill. He stated this is bad administrative advice. Councilman Altman asked if the
City feels that it is clear of any liability to move forward given the current law. City Attorney Driscoll
stated that there was a claim and it will be defended. City Manager Manns stated that she at least has to
suggest that Councilman Altman has been consistent in his recommendation of placing the solid waste
on the water bills and the amount of uncollected debt and what percentage is attributed to renters. She
stated it is 70% is in the names of renters. She stated if at some point we do decide that it is
appropriate that we put it on water bills we may need to transfer names of accounts to owners to help
alleviate the problem. She stated we are not down as much in franchise fees as what was stated by
Councilman Altman. She stated there are more commercial accounts that have been reported.
Councilwoman Mothershead stated she agreed with Deputy Mayor Murphy's comments. She stated
she thinks that there are some billing issues and exceptions that will be addressed. Mayor Davis stated
that particular situations will be addressed individually. He stated that this is a pilot program and there
will be opportunities to make improvements. He stated we work for the public. He stated we are
elected by you. He likes the way it was presented to the city. Mayor Davis stated this is an opportunity
to keep the city clean. Motion was made to approve the ordinance upon its second and final reading.
 



Motion made by Mike Peters and seconded by Matt Murphy.  The Motion Passed.  4-1.  Ayes: Davis,
Mothershead, Murphy, Peters Nays: Altman  

9 Business Items

a 2024 Fitzgeralds's St. Patrick's Day Event Railroad Square Alcoholic Beverage Application

City Manager Manns introduced Parks and Recreation Director Andre Julien who then presented the
item to Council. He stated that the purpose of this agenda item was to review Railroad Square Usage
and Alcoholic Beverage Special Event Applications for the Fitzgerald's St. Patrick's Day Event. The
event will be held March 15-17. The applicant has requested to offer beer and wine to be sold in
Railroad Square as follows:  Friday, March 15th from 3:30pm - 10:30pm, Saturday, March 16th from
5pm - 12am, and Sunday, March 17th from 11am - 12am. Upon opening the floor to public comment,
the following people came forward to speak:
 

Marlowe Jones, 6141 Pine Hill Rd., PR spoke regarding a text message. 
Michael Nadzam, 6014 River Rd., NPR spoke about Council doing a great job. 

 
 
With no one else coming forward Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. Motion was made to
approve the item as presented.  
 
Motion made by Pete Altman and seconded by Kelly Mothershead.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes:
Altman, Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

b Request to Purchase Universal Forensic Extraction Device (UFED) from Cellebrite Inc.

City Manager Manns introduced Police Chief Robert Kochen who then presented the item to
Council. He stated that the purpose of this agenda item was to approve the purchase of the (UFED)
digital extraction device from Cellebrite Inc in the amount of $100,000.00 and corresponding budget
amendment.  The software will be used to decode, extract, and analyze digital information from
computers, cell phones, and other digital devices that are used in committing major crimes and drug
offenses. This would be a sole source purchase. Upon opening the floor to public comment, no one
came forward therefore Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. Motion was made to approve the
item and corresponding budget amendment as presented.  
 
Motion made by Kelly Mothershead and seconded by Mike Peters.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes:
Altman, Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

c 2023 RAC Activity Pool Resurfacing Project Close Out

City Manager Manns introduced Public Works Director Robert Rivera who then presented the item to
Council. He stated that the purpose of this agenda item was to approve a deductive change order in the
amount of $10,271.34 and the final pay request in the amount not to exceed $97,166.16 to AuMiller
Pools, LLC for the completion of the 2023 RAC Activity Pool Resurfacing Project. Upon opening
the floor to public comment, no one came forward therefore Mayor Davis returned the floor to
Council. Motion was made to approve the item as presented.  
 
Motion made by Pete Altman and seconded by Matt Murphy.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes: Altman,
Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

d Frances Ave. Park Boardwalk Project – Engineering Services Task Order No. 24-001

City Manager Manns introduced Public Works Director Robert Rivera who then presented the item to
Council. He stated that the purpose of this agenda item was to approve Task Order No. 24-001 from
Ayres Associates, Inc. for engineering services in the amount not to exceed $92,995 for the proposed
2024 Frances Ave. Park Boardwalk Project design, bidding, and construction phases. The project
includes the construction of a boardwalk along the park’s river’s edge from the north boundary of the
park south to the existing kayak launch and sidewalks are proposed to connect the existing sidewalks in



the park to the constructed boardwalk. In addition, decorative lighting fixtures, and benches, irrigation
and landscape elements are included. Finally, several ADA compliant playground equipment structures
will be installed in the existing playground area. Upon opening the floor to public comment, no one
came forward therefore Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. Councilman Altman made a
motion to deny the item. Motion failed for lack of a second. Councilman Peters made a motion to
approve the item as presented. Motion seconded by Councilwoman Mothershead. 
 
 
Motion made by Mike Peters and seconded by Kelly Mothershead.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes:
Altman, Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

e Rejection of Bids for ITB24-005 WWTP Oxidation Ditch #3

City Manager Manns introduced Public Works Director Robert Rivera who then presented the item to
Council. He stated that the purpose of this agenda item was to approve the rejection of the bids
received for the ITB24-005 WWTP Oxidation Ditch #3 Project. The bids ranged from a low of
$269,000 to a high of $760,605. Subsequent to staff review of bid submissions and discussions with
bidders, it was determined that there was confusion among the bidders with the ITB.  Due to the
complexity of the project staff would like to proceed with the rejection of bids and rebid the project in
an effort to reduce the wide disparity of bid amounts, and encourage a reduction in the higher three
bids due to a better understanding of the project scope. Upon opening the floor to public comment, no
one came forward therefore Mayor Davis returned the floor to Council. Motion was made to approve
the item as presented.  
 
Motion made by Matt Murphy and seconded by Kelly Mothershead.  The Motion Passed.  5-0.  Ayes:
Altman, Davis, Mothershead, Murphy, Peters   

10 Communications

Councilwoman Mothershead addressed comments made by Ms. Whiting earlier in the meeting. She
stated we all need to be professional. She is looking forward to seeing the entryway sign. She stated
she did talk to a few of her neighbors and none of them had an issue with the single-hauler. Deputy
Mayor Murphy addressed comments made by Councilman Altman. He stated he has supported him on
many items. He said he will support anyone who has a good idea. He stated that we have to be aware of
what we are saying and doing as we are held to a higher standard. We have to make sure we are doing
our best effort. Councilman Altman responded to Deputy Mayor Murphy's comments. He stated we
celebrate all of the good things happening in our city. Councilman Altman spoke about Schwettman and
the School Board. He stated we need to give direction to the City Manager. He stated he is frustrated
that the others meet with the City Manager regularly. He stated we have to reassert our role as policy
makers. Councilman Altman stated that he frustrated that he cannot work as a policy maker at this
level. He then spoke about the billing for the solid waste. Councilman Peters spoke regarding multiple
carriers. He stated there is an antique law which required the three-year notice. He stated we heard
from a small group of people. He stated that he is glad that we are moving forward on it. He stated
hopefully Council will make the change to put the fee on the tax bill in the upcoming year. Councilman
Peters addressed comments made by Councilman Altman regarding meetings with the City Manager.
He stated Ms. Allen once again represented misinformation when she spoke. He suggested moving the
starting times for Council meetings from 7:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. He stated an earlier start time would
be beneficial. Mayor Davis stated that sometimes it seems like the city is against us but it is really
only 5 people. He stated not all of Council lives on River Road and the object is not River Road. He
spoke regarding Schwettman and the gathering of ideas. He stated the building sitting empty is not a
good idea. He stated the silent majority is running the show. The public sees it. He stated that we are
going to agree to disagree sometimes. Councilman Peters commended Chief Kochen for his speech
earlier today at Neat Coffee Bar. He stated People Places recently did a talk regarding Schwettman
and it was a wonderful program. He stated he thinks it is online. City Manager Manns addressed
comments made earlier about the loss of grant funding and she stated that is just untrue and she has not
been advised of such. She stated she was in contact with the DEO just less than two weeks ago and was
advised that our HAP had been approved. She stated she has been very open about the changes she
wanted to the plan. She stated that it has been asserted that paperwork needed to be submitted which is



simply not true. She stated we are lining up the County program to assist our residents with grant
funds. City Manager Manns stated that tools are being developed for housing programs through the
CRA Master Plan Update. She stated some exciting things are going to be happening in several
neighborhoods. 

11 Adjournment

There being no further business to consider, upon proper motion, the meeting adjourned at 9:18 p.m.

                                                                                    (signed) ______________________________________
                                                                                                  Judy Meyers, CMC, City Clerk

Approved: ____________________ (date)

Initialed:    ____________________
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